
 

Kilduff-Wirtanen Legion Post 74 
Å 38 Main Street Å  

PO Box 761 Brookline, NH 03033-0761 
 

April  2016 Newsletter 
Kilduff -Wirtanen American Legion Post 74, Brookline, NH meets the 4th Thursday of the month*  at 38 Main Street Brookline. 

Meetings begin at 1900 hours (7PM). *Nov meeting held 3rd Thursday. 

If you wish to join or have questions about the American Legion, please call one of the Post Officers. 
Commander David Larkin 007 Bond St Brookline, NH 03033 603-801-9752 drlark2004@yahoo.com 

1st Vice Commander Bill Graham 37 Averill Rd Brookline, NH 03033 603-673-0881 bill@bibst.com 

2nd Vice Commander Richard Coutermarsh 20 Hood Road Brookline, NH 03033 603-673-2053 rickcoutermarsh@charter.net 

Adjutant Greg dôArbonne 65 Cleveland Hill Rd Brookline NH 03033 603-672-5830 gdarbo6844@aol.com 
Treasurer Bob Glover 100 Witches Spring Rd Hollis, NH 03049 603-465-7705 kanga926@tds.net 

Sergeant at Arms Jim Pope 85 Old Milford Rd. Brookline, NH 03033 603-673-1660 JimPope1@charter.net 

Chaplain Bruce Moran 45 Flint Pond Dr Hollis, NH 03049 603-465-1040 bruce.moran@hotmail.com 

Historian Del Porter PO Box 17 Brookline, NH 03033 603-673-4287 Delro033@aol.com 

Next Meeting:  

28  April  at 7:00 PM  

March  Meeting Minutes  

Meeting called to order at 7:01 PM by Commander 

Dave Larkin. 9 Members present. 

Colors advanced, prayer offered, POW/MIA empty 

chair recognized, prayers offered for those lost and 

unaccounted for and the Preamble recited. 

MEMBERSHIP: Nothing to report. 

MINUTES: The Minutes of the February 2016 

meeting were read. Bruce Moran made a motion that 

the Minutes be approved as read; seconded by Will 

Collard and unanimously approved. 

TREASURERS REPORT: The Treasurerôs Reports 

for March 2016 was read. Expenses were to 

EverSource, Brookline Historical Society and the 

Bank for the account, which Bob Glover will speak 

to the bank about removing this charge. Bruce 

Moran made a motion that the treasurerôs Report be 

approved as read; seconded by Del Porter and 

unanimously approved. 

SICK CALL AND EMPLOYMENT:  

¶ Del Porter stated said Art Fenske is still 

recovering but he is doing OK. 

¶ Winston Hall is in the Corville home in Nashua. 

OLD BUSINESS:  

¶ Flag Retirement Ceremony: Jim Pope stated we 

should keep the 7 May date as many people will 

be going to the Library Book sale, which is the 

same day, so the Flag Retirement will get ñfreeò 

advertising. Greg dôArbonne stated he will get a 

notice in the Hollis-Brookline Journal and get 

with the Boy Scouts. 

CORRESPONDENCE:  

¶ Nothing to report. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

¶ Flags for the Schools: Greg dôArbonne stated that 

one of the Selectmen in Hollis wants to donate 

New Hampshire State flags for each of the 

entrances to all the schools and has asked the 

VFW to donate the US Flags. The VFW is 

wondering if the American Legion would like to 

do the same for the Brookline schools and to split 

the cost for the Middle and High Schools. Bruce 

Moran stated we should know what we want to do 

before we go to the schools about the idea. Bob 

Glover stated we should get with the School 

Boards as well. Bob made a motion that we 

postpone voting on this until the school boards 

say they will accept the flags; seconded by Del 

Porter. Jim Pope stated we should support it 

before we ask the schools. Jim feels we should 

vote to show some level of support. Bruce 

recommended each flag pole would have 

ñDonated byéò to give credit to the Post. Bob 

amended his motion to say the Legion supports 

For God and Country 
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this initiative and to expend funds up to $1,000 

with the understanding the VFW will also support 

and the schools will approve; seconded by Will 

Collard and unanimously approved. It was also 

discussed that during the Flag Retirement 

Ceremony this initiative should be announce and 

ask for donations to the Post. 

¶ Del Porter recommended the Post make a 

donation to Honor Flight program as we have not 

done so in some time. 

¶ Greg dôArbonne stated the members need to vote 

on Post Officers at the next meeting. A slate of 

Officers was submitted with the following names: 

Bob Glover as Treasurer; Greg dôArbonne as 

Adjutant; Bruce Moran as Chaplain; Del Porter as 

Historian; Dave Larkin as Commander; Will 

Collard as 1st Vice Commander; Jim Pope as 

Sergeant at Arms; and Bob Glover as Service 

Officer. 

¶ Bruce Moran got a notice from the VA that on 

Monday, 28 March at 0830, there will be a 

breakfast for the Vietnam Veterans and 

ñWelcome Home.ò There is no charge to attend. 

FOR THE GOOD OF THE POST:  

¶ Greg dôArbonne announced that the Association 

of the United States Army (AUSA) will hold a 

breakfast on 11 April and the public is invited. 

There being no further business, the closing prayer 

was said and the colors retired. The meeting 

adjourned at 7:53 PM. The next meeting is 28 April 

at 7 PM.

News For & From Members  

Flag Retirement Ceremony, 7 May 

The Brookline American Legion Post will conduct a Flag Retirement Ceremony on 7 May at 10AM at the 

Brookline American Legion Post. All are welcome to attend. If you know of old flags that need proper 

disposal, please feel free to bring them. 

 

Potluck at March Meeting 

A great time was had by all who attended the Potluck Luncheon. Here are a few pictures from the event. 

 

 



 
 

 
 

 



Veterans at the Middle School ï 24 March 

We had another great day with the 8th Graders at the Middle School, sharing our experiences with the 

students and enjoying some time with them. Here are a few pictures as we started our day. 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Memorial Day Observances 

Memorial Day is quickly approaching. As of the time of the printing of the newsletter we do not have the 

exact schedule of events but there will be a ceremony at the Brookline Town Hall at 9:30 AM and at the 

Hollis Common at 5:30 PM. Additionally, the local schools usually have a ceremony but those times are not 

out yet. The Brookline Elementary Schools, though, have sent out an invite to their ceremony at the Captain 

Samuel Douglas Academy (CSDA) on 27 May at 9AM so please see the note below and send it to the 

school if you wish to attend. It is a great ceremony and a favorite of many, old and young alike. 



 



 

News of Interest to Veterans  

HB-430 Expansion of Veterans' Credits 

The New Hampshire Senate has HB-430 which will extend the property tax credit to all honorably 

discharged veterans.  This is a change from requiring the veteran receiving the credit having served during 

an armed conflict. The bill has already passed in the House and is under consideration in the Senate.  It is 

suggested that veterans contact their senators and speak to them, pro or con, concerning their view of the 

bill.  

Free Veterans Appreciation Day 

On April 30, 2016 the Hudson Memorial VFW Post 5791 will be hosting a Veterans Appreciation Day at 

the Hudson Fish and Game Club located at 51 Pine Rd. Hudson, NH from 12 noon to 4pm. The event is free 

to all southern NH veterans and their families who have served in any branch of the military and been 

discharged at any level other than dishonorable.  

  

The afternoon will feature hamburgers, hot dogs and other picnic style foods. There will be indoor and 

outdoor (weather permitting) activities for children and adults alike. Sub Zero Ice Cream will be providing 

free samples.  

  

Planned events include a bounce house and coloring activities for children, horseshoes, fishing in the pond 

for all ages (bring your own poles and tackle, first 25 may keep fish for free otherwise $4 each or catch and 

release), and range time. Rimfire rifles will be provided for use at the range for the first 100 veterans/family 

members not otherwise prohibited from possessing a firearm including up to 50 rounds of .22 LR 

ammunition for use. The will be set up gallery style with cables to secure the rifles for the safety of young 

and old alike. There will be a Range Officer assigned to each person shooting to assist them. 

  

Representatives from the VFW and American Legion Families will be on hand to explain the benefits of 

membership and answer questions regarding veteran's benefits. Veterans are encouraged to bring a copy of 

their discharge papers (Form DD-214). 

  

There will also be door prizes including a private ocean fishing charter. For more information, please 

contact the Hudson Memorial VFW Post 5791 Commander Mike Dustin at: cdr5791@nh.vfwwebmail.com. 

We look forward to seeing you there! 

 

Presumptive Disease/Agent Orange 

By August this year many more thousands of Vietnam War veterans, those suffering from bladder cancer, 

hypothyroidism, Parkinsonôs-like symptoms and even high blood pressure, could learn they will be eligible 

for VA health benefits and disability compensation. Or perhaps not. Difficult months of study lie ahead for 

a working group of senior scientists and health experts that VA Secretary Bob McDonald convened last 

week, following release of a tenth and final biennial review of evidence of health problems linked to Agent 

Orange and other herbicide exposures. 

 

Every review in the series, going back two decades, has been conducted, as Congress mandated, by the 

Institute of Medicine (IOM), a division of the National Academies of Sciences. Its latest review, Veterans 



and Agent Orange: Update 2014, takes into account medical and scientific literature published from Oct. 1, 

2012, through Sept. 30, 2014. 

 

The IOM concludes that the research supports changing the strength of association to herbicide exposure for 

several ailments. For bladder cancer and hypothyroidism, it found ñlimited or suggestiveò evidence of an 

association, an upgrade from previous ñinadequate or insufficientò evidence. 

This latest review looked again at scientific literature on cardiovascular conditions and herbicides. The IOM 

didnôt upgrade but it did affirm limited and suggestive evidence that hypertension may be linked to 

herbicides. 

 

This review also considered whether conditions resulting in Parkinsonôs-like symptoms, apart from 

Parkinsonôs disease itself, should fall into the same limited or suggestive category of evidence. Yes it 

should, the IOM concluded, finding ñno rational basisò for the current exclusion. 

 

For only the second time, the IOM withdrew an earlier finding of that herbicide exposure may have caused 

an ailment, in this case spina bifida in children born to Vietnam veterans. For 20 years VA has used a 

preliminary finding of an association to grant children benefits. The IOM says it no longer believes the 

evidence merits retaining spina bifida in that category. 

 

On March 9, the same day the IOM briefed senior VA officials on its report, McDonald ordered the VA 

working group convened to review not only the 1100-page IOM report but original studies IOM refers to as 

well as any peer reviews on ailments and herbicides completed since October 2014, which would be 

research the IOM had considered in its final review. 

 

Dr. Ralph Loren Erickson, chief consultant of post deployment health services for the Veterans Health 

Administration, is co-chair of the working group. He said the plan is to review carefully all of the studies 

and the IOM recommendations and then prepare ña response documentò to be distributed ñthroughout our 

senior leadership, with suggestions and recommendations for action,ò before presenting to McDonald for 

final decisions. 

 

ñNo question when the [IOM] moves something to a higher category you can bet we will look even more 

closely at those particular diseases,ò Erickson said. ñIt certainly is not within my purview to make any 

statement at this point as to how the secretary will decide. In the past there have been things in this [limited 

or suggestive evidence] category that have become presumptions, and there are things in this category that 

have not.ò 

 

The IOM says ñlimited or suggestiveò means the epidemiological evidence indicates there could be a link 

between herbicide exposure and increased risk for a health effect. For some ailments, including ischemic 

heart disease, past VA secretaries use ñlimited or suggestive evidenceò to add diseases to the presumptive 

list. And yet for others, including hypertension, that same category hasnôt been viewed as enough. 

Among provisions of the Agent Orange law Congress allowed to sunset last year was a requirement that the 

VA secretary take action on IOM recommendations within 60 days. Erickson said the working group hopes 

to give McDonald what he needs to make decisions on the IOM by late July. 

 

ñWe feel that if we can move at a pace that gets this all taken care of within about four months, weôre be 

doing well,ò he said. 

 



It would be far longer before any veterans or survivors see more or higher disability pay, however. VA 

rulemaking following a decision to add diseases to the presumptive list involve writing and publishing 

proposed regulations, collecting and reacting to public comments, and then publishing final regulations, a 

process that could take more than a year with added delay possible from the change in administrations to 

occur in January. 

 

Whatever decisions McDonald makes on the IOM recommendations will be ñrooted in scienceò and 

ñevidenced based,ò said Erickson. 

 

But doesnôt VA also take account of size of the population impacted? For example, hypertension afflicts 

two thirds of Americans age 65 and older. 

It is true, Erickson said, that Vietnam veterans have moved into their sixties, seventies and eighties and 

many have chronic diseases of older age. 

 

ñHypertension is one of them,ò he said. ñAnd so teasing those things out ð [to decide] is it related to this 

veteranôs age [or] to their being in Vietnam where they were exposed to Agent Orange ð sometimes can be 

difficult.ò 

 

Does it finally come down to a judgment call? 

 

ñWell, a judgment call based on the evidence,ò Erickson said. ñThe secretary has made it very clear, 

certainly to me and to others who work on these types of technical working groups, he wants to know what 

does the science show? What does the evidence show?ò 

 

The final decision will be based on ñwhether the preponderance of the evidence will support a proposal of 

the new presumption,ò Erickson said. 

 

If McDonald does accept IOM recommendations, this review would be the first in six years to result in one 

or more diseases being added to list of ailments VA presumes are linked to herbicide exposure. 

 

The eligible population would be any veteran who can show they stepped foot in Vietnam between Jan. 9, 

1962 and May 7, 1975, including on ships in Vietnamôs inland waterways, also veterans who served in or 

near the Korean demilitarized zone any time from April 1, 1968, to Aug 31, 1971. 

 



 


